

Reflections on the Congressional Budget Act

Learning from Previous Budget Reform Efforts

By Sam Berger, Seth Hanlon, and Galen Hendricks

October 2018



Reflections on the Congressional Budget Act

Learning from Previous Budget Reform Efforts

By Sam Berger, Seth Hanlon, and Galen Hendricks

October 2018

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
 - 4 The primary components of the Congressional Budget Act
 - 9 Learning the lessons of the CBA
 - 12 Policy recommendations
 - 18 Conclusion
 - 19 About the authors and acknowledgments
 - 20 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Tax legislation enacted by the 115th Congress, commonly referred to as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA) of 2017, exposed significant problems in Congress' deliberative mechanisms. The far-reaching tax changes were rushed through Congress in a matter of weeks under the special fast-track budget reconciliation process, straining procedures that had been designed to ensure deliberative and inclusive consideration of fiscal policy.

The legislation's proponents relied on budgetary gimmicks and deceptive economic arguments that were unsupported by any serious analysis. The majority in Congress chose to disregard the budget impact estimates of the Joint Committee on Taxation (JCT) and the Congressional Budget Office (CBO), while the Treasury Department produced no public revenue or distributional analysis of the bill.¹

The process itself was also rushed and closed: Congress held no hearings on the legislation where it could have heard from tax experts, affected communities, or the general public; it conducted key negotiations behind closed doors; and it made numerous, consequential changes at the last minute before critical votes, without providing sufficient time for the public or even most members to understand the effects of those changes.² It is essential to restore rationality and basic norms to the budget process in order to ensure that this approach does not set a new and dangerous precedent for the nation.

The current budget process was established by the landmark Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, also called the Congressional Budget Act (CBA). Understanding the successes and failures of the CBA can inform a way forward toward achieving a more effective budget process. The CBA established new institutions in Congress, including the CBO and the Budget Committees in the House and Senate. It dramatically curtailed the power of the president to withhold federal funds once Congress has appropriated them. It improved the availability of information to inform decision-making and established an annual process for developing and approving the federal budget.

The results of the 1974 CBA have been mixed, however, in terms of both its stated goals and the budget process that evolved. In hindsight, it succeeded most where it improved the information and analytical capacity available to Congress and enhanced congressional authority over the budget. It has been less successful in ensuring that Congress enacts timely budgets. While the budget process at first worked largely as intended, adherence in Congress to the CBA's processes and deadlines has eroded, and today, the budget process has been warped by brinkmanship and partisan posturing, as members of Congress increasingly use budget chokepoints to try to extract policy concessions from the other side.

This report examines the major reforms enacted as part of the CBA and assesses what is working and where the current budget process has gone astray.³ The report recommends several reforms, including that Congress should increase transparency and access to information by strengthening nonpartisan institutions such as the CBO and creating neutrality between tax and budget processes. It also recommends that Congress take steps to address the brinkmanship and partisan posturing in the current budget process by eliminating the debt ceiling and streamlining the budget resolution process.

These concrete measures will not solve all the woes of the current budget process, but they will help halt the erosion of the norms and processes that support an informed and coherent fiscal policy, as well as help put in place an improved framework for policymaking that allows for more effective management of the federal budget.

The 1974 Congressional Budget Act

Congress enacted the 1974 Budget Act to establish an orderly process for annual budgeting and re-establish congressional power over fiscal policy.⁴ Prior to the CBA, the process of enacting spending and revenue legislation was disorganized, with no mechanism to coordinate spending and revenue levels. Numerous congressional committees had authority over various spending programs, in addition to the two committees overseeing taxes. Furthermore, legislation enacted in the 1960s significantly expanded mandatory spending—or programs that are not subject to annual appropriations. As a result, Congress lacked a formal process to reconcile spending and revenue legislation with overall budgetary goals.5

At the same time, many in Congress accused President Richard Nixon of executive overreach in shaping annual budgets.⁶ This concern was exacerbated by the president's use of the executive power of impoundment to refuse to spend nearly \$12 billion in congressionally appropriated funds.⁷ Further, legislators worried that in passing federal budgets they depended too greatly on information only available to the president through the Office of

Mandatory spending

Mandatory spending, also known as direct spending, refers to spending that Congress has authorized outside of annual appropriations bills. Most mandatory spending is through benefit programs such as Social Security and Medicare. In contrast to discretionary spending, the overall amount of spending through mandatory programs is determined indirectly by rules that Congress sets for eligibility, benefits, and other payments—not by fixing an annual amount to be spent on each program.

Management and Budget (OMB). In response, they sought to rein in the president's power over the budget process and assume more power for themselves.8

In 1974, the efforts of members of Congress to assert their own prerogatives, improve timeliness of budgets, and more effectively set national priorities finally culminated in the CBA. This new law achieved the following major structural changes in federal budget policy:

- Established the House and Senate Budget Committees
- · Established the Congressional Budget Office
- Effectively eliminated executive impoundments
- · Established the budget process and timeline

Discretionary spending

Discretionary spending is spending that Congress determines each year to fund federal agencies and programs. Congress enacts 12 appropriations bills each year to fund federal agencies—though it frequently combines all or some of the 12 appropriations bills in an "omnibus" or a "minibus" bill. Appropriations bills fund national defense; law enforcement; science; transportation; and many health, education, and veterans' programs, among many other government functions.

Impoundment

Impoundment is the refusal by the president to spend funds that have been appropriated by Congress.

The primary components of the Congressional Budget Act

The Congressional Budget Act achieved four main reforms to the federal budget process. It established the Congressional Budget Office and the House and Senate Budget Committees, it ended the practice of impoundments, and it established an annual process for developing and approving the federal budget. Each is detailed in the following sections.

Establishing the congressional Budget Committees and the CBO

In order to create a more efficient process for drafting a yearly budget, the CBA established Budget Committees in the Senate and the House. The primary responsibilities of these committees include monitoring and enforcing rules relating to government spending and revenue, as well as drafting the annual budget resolution.⁹

The CBA also created the CBO to produce independent analyses of budgetary and economic issues to better inform Congress' deliberations. ¹⁰ To ensure impartiality, the CBO is required to be both objective and nonpartisan. While the CBO provides assessment of fiscal and economic impacts of budgetary decisions for Congress and the public, it does not give policy recommendations. ¹¹ Creating the CBO addressed a critical congressional information deficit by breaking the administration's monopoly over budget and economic information. It is widely regarded as a success: The CBO's reputation for providing non-partisan research and technical assistance to legislators is unparalleled, and many experts credit the CBO with helping protect checks and balances and legislative independence. ¹²

Under the CBA, the CBO is required to produce annual economic and budgetary projections that cover a minimum of five fiscal years. The CBO typically provides a 10-year budget and economic outlook, as well as a long-term budget outlook covering at least 25 years. The CBO also provides cost estimates—or budget scores—for proposed legislation. Each year, CBO staff undertake between 500 and 700 cost estimates, providing a nonpartisan view for Congress and the public of the budgetary impact of proposed legislation. In addition, the CBO analyzes the economic impact of broader policy issues; recent examples include reforms to immigration and incarceration policies.¹³

Budget score

A budget score is an estimate of how particular legislation proposed in Congress will affect government spending and/or revenue. In general, the Joint Committee on Taxation scores revenue bills, while the Congressional Budget Office scores all other bills.

While policymakers and outside critics have challenged the CBO's assumptions and methods, as well as the accuracy of its projections, in specific instances, ¹⁴ the CBO has maintained strong bipartisan support and a reputation for integrity, even-handedness, professionalism, and commitment to empiricism. The nonpartisan staff members of the Joint Committee on Taxation, which dates back to 1926, play a similar role for revenue legislation and are similarly highly regarded.

Eliminating the executive power of impoundment

The third major accomplishment of the CBA was the elimination of impoundments. As early as Thomas Jefferson, ¹⁵ presidents had asserted this privilege of withholding funds from congressionally appropriated programs. This power was rolled back by the CBA in an effort to re-establish the congressional power of the purse and return budget authority to Congress. ¹⁶ The CBA required the president to seek congressional approval in canceling appropriated funds, through a process known as rescission.

Under the act, if the president wishes to deny funds for congressionally approved activities, he may request that Congress rescind the funds. However, if Congress does not approve this request or fails to take any action within 45 days, these funds are required to be released. The elimination of impoundments successfully shifted an important budget authority from the executive branch to the legislative branch.

Establishing the budget process and timeline

In addition to establishing new institutions and authorities within Congress, the CBA also put in place major reforms to the process and timeline for establishing the federal budget. ¹⁸ These included setting up processes for budget resolutions, budget reconciliation, and establishing new timetables for Congress to conduct its work.

Budget resolutions

The act created a new congressional budget process, beginning with submission by the executive branch of the president's proposed budget to Congress in February. ¹⁹ By April 15, both houses of Congress must agree on a concurrent budget resolution that sets spending and revenue levels, ²⁰ covering 21 broadly defined functions of government, for the coming fiscal year. ²¹ Budget resolutions are internal congressional mechanisms: They do not require signature by the president and are not laws, but they set certain parameters for legislation that Congress subsequently considers. The annual timeline that the CBA set for the budget resolution has largely broken down. ²²

Since its enactment, there have been only six occurrences where Congress adopted a budget resolution on time.²³ On average, Congress misses the deadline by 36 days, and since 1999, there were nine years in which no budget resolution was adopted at all.²⁴ Yet during those nine years, the government was still funded even without a budget resolution, and more recently, bipartisan budget deals struck well after the formal budget resolution was due have served the functions of the budget resolution.²⁵ This has prompted some analysts to question whether the budget resolution process can be reformed or whether it should be done away with altogether.²⁶

Budget reconciliation

Under the CBA, the budget resolution may contain reconciliation directives for certain committees, providing numerical targets on increasing or decreasing outlays, revenues, or public debt. The reconciliation process was originally designed to ease the politically difficult process of deficit reduction; bills considered under the reconciliation process enjoy fast-track procedures—including, most importantly, that they cannot be filibustered in the Senate, and can therefore be passed with a simple majority.

As a result, in the context of today's divided government, where the filibuster has been used routinely, the fast-track process of reconciliation is increasingly used to make major policy changes.²⁷ In order to prevent members of Congress from fast-tracking provisions that are unrelated to the reconciliation goals, the Senate adopted the Byrd Rule in 1985, and in 1990 incorporated it into the CBA, thus making it permanent.²⁸ The Byrd Rule allows any senator to raise a point of order to strike provisions that add to the deficit after the budget window—unless those budget effects are offset by other provisions within the same title of the legislation or are otherwise extraneous. Waiving such a point of order requires the vote of three-fifths of the Senate; otherwise, the provision is struck from the underlying legislation.

In explaining the purpose of this amendment, Sen. Robert Byrd (D-WV) cited the abuse of reconciliation's fast-track process, stating:

[W]e are in the process now of seeing ... the Pandora's box which has been opened to the abuse of the reconciliation process. That process was never meant to be used as it is being used. There are 122 items in the reconciliation bill that are extraneous. Henceforth, if the majority on a committee should wish to include in reconciliation recommendations to the Budget Committee any measure, no matter how controversial, it can be brought to the Senate under an ironclad built-in time agreement that limits debate, plus time on amendments and motions, to no more than 20 hours.

Budget reconciliation and the 'Byrd Rule'

Budget reconciliation refers to the special procedures that the Congressional Budget Act created for certain budgetrelated bills. When congressional leaders want to use reconciliation to facilitate the passage of a bill, they must include reconciliation directives, also known as instructions, in the budget resolution. The directives charge committees with drafting legislation meeting certain budgetary targets. Crucially, reconciliation bills cannot be filibustered in the Senate, so they can pass with a majority of votes rather than three-fifths.

However, the Senate's Byrd Rule constrains the content of reconciliation bills. For example, provisions that are not sufficiently budget-related, provisions that amend Social Security, and provisions of bills that increase deficits outside of the budget window—unless part of a budget-neutral title of the bill—can be struck out of a reconciliation bill unless there is a three-fifths majority to retain them.

It was never foreseen that the Budget Reform Act would be used in that way. So if the budget reform process is going to be preserved, and more importantly if we are going to preserve the deliberative process in this U.S. Senate—which is the outstanding, unique element with respect to the U.S. Senate, action must be taken now to stop this abuse of the budget process.²⁹

When the CBA was drafted, the expectation was that reconciliation would only be used for deficit reduction. However, the CBA's text is silent on the matter, and the Byrd Rule's terms only address reconciliation bills that increase deficits beyond the budget window. In 2001, with President George W. Bush and a Republican-controlled Senate seeking to enact deficit-increasing tax cuts, the Senate parliamentarian—the official appointed by the Senate to serve as its expert on rules and procedures, whose rulings are followed except in rare instances—informally ruled to allow reconciliation bills that increase deficits within the budget window.³⁰ This move by the parliamentarian opened the door for Congress to pass the regressive, deficit-increasing Bush tax cuts through the reconciliation process.³¹

In 2007, to prevent the use of reconciliation to increase deficits, the new Democratic majority in Congress adopted the "Conrad Rule," requiring 60 votes to overcome a point of order for reconciliation bills that increased the deficit within the budget window. However, Senate Republicans repealed the rule upon reclaiming the majority in 2015, allowing for the deficit-increasing Tax Cuts and Jobs Act to pass two years later with only 51 votes.³²

Changes to budget timetables

The CBA sought to establish a proscriptive budget process in order to force Congress to reach agreement on budget priorities. Budget resolutions and reconciliation were expected to guide committee spending and revenue targets.³³ Once approved by a floor vote, these priorities are sent as concurrent resolutions to the Appropriations Committees, along with a 302(a) allocation table, which distributes among the congressional committees spending totals laid out in the budget resolution. Only then are the Appropriations Committees able to allocate this funding among their 12 respective subcommittees through 302(b) suballocations and to draft the actual spending bills, which must adhere to both of these allocations.³⁴ The complexity of this process required allowing additional time for Congress to develop the nation's budget. As a result, the CBA also expanded the window for the budget process, shifting the start of the fiscal year from July 1 to October 1,35

302(a) allocations

The budget resolution includes 302(a) allocations named for the section of the **Congressional Budget Act** that created them—which apportion the topline level of spending in the budget resolution among the congressional committees.

The appropriations committees then divide their allocations into 302(b) suballocations among the 12 subcommittees that draft the 12 appropriations bills.

allowing Congress more time to respond to the president's budget request. At the time, Congress believed these formal process improvements would force legislators to agree upon priorities and place more attention on the details of legislation. $^{36}\,\mathrm{In}$ practice, this timetable change did not streamline decision-making as significantly as originally hoped, and stand-alone appropriations bills are rarely enacted by the start of the fiscal year.³⁷

Learning the lessons of the CBA

The legislative history of the Congressional Budget Act demonstrates congressional concern over impasses and a failure to reach consensus.³⁸ While many of the process improvements established by the CBA have not resolved these issues, several clear lessons can be distilled from the CBA.

Better information leads to a better budget process

New institutions, such as the Congressional Budget Office and the Budget Committees, established by the CBA have given Congress greater insight into the consequences of its policies. In the 1970s, congressional committees frequently reported out seemingly technical changes to benefits formulas or other economic drivers of legislation. However, as these policies were implemented, these modified formulas could result in hundreds of millions of dollars in increased cuts or spending that were outside the visibility or control of the president, key committees, or other policymakers.³⁹ Without the necessary information or feedback loops required to make responsible choices, Congress inadvertently locked in spending changes without making a specific policy choice to do so. By establishing the CBO, Congress is now more able to adequately assess the impacts of its decisions. The public too is now supplied information on the economic impacts of proposed legislation, better allowing congressional representatives to be held accountable for their votes. The CBA has provided necessary elements of more thoughtful, informed, and transparent debates across the federal government. To the extent that the nation's current discourse and debates in Congress fail these standards, that is in spite of and not because of the CBA's reforms.

The current budget process is broken

The CBA's budget process, however, has yielded mixed results. The orderly process for annual appropriations envisioned in the CBA has clearly broken down. The expectation of an annual congressional budget puts some pressure on party caucuses to produce one—but congressional budgets increasingly fail to provide an honest

accounting of their authors' priorities. For example, recent House majority budget resolutions have used various gimmicks—including enormous but wholly unspecified spending reductions, reliance on unrealistic economic assumptions, and simply ignoring the cost of tax cuts. In a recent congressional hearing, Richard May, the former staff director for the House Budget Committee, gave away the game, noting that:

The budget resolution is based on a series of policy assumptions that we make to meet our number. But, again, those are not binding on the committees. We only provide illustrative examples. ... So it's not so much the fact that we're driving a particular policy or policies, it's simply an outline or a blueprint, as to, if we get to balance, these are the approximate savings that we believe is (sic) a fair and reasonable way of getting to balance within the 10-year period. So I mean, we're not trying to—we're not trying to hide anything. It's just that some of the details really are—I don't want to say irrelevant, but it's not really a policy-driven process, it's a numerical effort to show how we can get to balance.⁴⁰

The fiscal year 2018 budget resolution passed by the House of Representatives provides a vivid example of these budget gimmicks. This bill relies on several unrealistic assumptions, including rosy growth estimates, vague and unrealistic cuts to discretionary spending, and unrealistic policy assumptions. The bill assumes an average real gross domestic product growth rate of 2.6 percent for the decade, well out of the range of mainstream estimates, including that of the CBO. It contained savings of \$620 billion in unspecified cuts to spending, and \$700 billion on top of that through cutting improper payments without providing policy guidance on how it would do so.⁴¹ The House budget also did not account for the cost of the major deficit-increasing tax overhaul that congressional leaders were crafting at the time, and which they ultimately enacted in December 2017.⁴² While process changes cannot force leadership decisions, it is important to generate a process that establishes strong norms and increases transparency.

The rise of fiscal brinkmanship

Congress sought to impose a measure of order on itself by establishing a budget process in the CBA. But in recent years, factions within Congress have increasingly sought to use budget-related chokepoints to demand their desired policy outcomes. Since 1977, Congress has shut down the government or allowed funding to lapse 19 times by failing to enact timely appropriations bills or by using continuing resolutions (CRs), and it now brings the government to the brink of shutdown on a regular basis.⁴³ Worse, in 2011, House conservatives used the approaching need to raise the debt ceiling as a weapon in their budget fights with President Barack Obama—and the United States came dangerously close to defaulting on its obligations for the first time in its history.⁴⁴

Continuing resolutions

Continuing resolutions are temporary measures to keep the government funded. They are required when Congress and the president have failed to enact regular appropriations bills before the beginning of the fiscal year on October 1. They generally continue funding for agencies at roughly the previous year's levels.

The debt ceiling's original purpose was to facilitate the approval of debt issuances by the Treasury Department; prior to its enactment, Congress needed to authorize each individual debt issuance. Raising the debt limit only serves as a vote for Congress to make good on the spending it has already agreed to pay. 45 Historically, this was a routine vote to simply allow the Treasury to finance the nation's obligations. But in recent years, it has become a cudgel for conservative members of Congress who threaten U.S. default to extract policy concessions. 46 In recent years, the debt limit has caused unnecessary self-inflicted crises that brought the United States to the brink of disaster—though Congress has not yet allowed the country to default. But it keeps coming close, and with just one misstep caused by partisan brinkmanship, the economic consequences would be dire, leading to the disruption of financial markets, a downgrading of the nation's credit score, and increased costs to taxpayers.⁴⁷

Debt ceiling

The debt ceiling is an overall limit on the amount of money that the U.S. government can borrow to meet its ongoing obligations. These obligations include paying Social Security and other benefits, salaries for civilian government workers and the military, and interest on outstanding debt. When the government reaches the debt ceiling, the Treasury Department can no longer sell bonds to raise cash. And if the cash runs out, the government would default on its obligations.

A key point about the debt ceiling is that raising the debt ceiling only enables the Treasury to issue debt instruments to meet existing obligations. In other words, raising the debt ceiling does not affect Congress' power to enact spending increases or tax cuts that increase the debt; it merely allows the Treasury to make good on the obligations the government already has—for example, to pay Social Security benefits.

Policy recommendations

Moving forward, there are a number of issues that Congress should focus on in order to craft a more efficient, accountable, and transparent budget process.

Strengthening nonpartisan scorekeepers

Over decades, Congress' nonpartisan professional offices have served as critical bulwarks supporting evidence-based policymaking. Scorekeepers such as the Congressional Budget Office and the Joint Committee on Taxation, along with Congress' audit arm (the Government Accountability Office) and research department (the Congressional Research Service), are an indispensable source of information for all members of Congress. Without their nonpartisan estimates, lawmakers would be forced to rely solely on the Office of Management and Budget, creating an imbalance of power and information and leading to more politicized information. This influence is clear when examining the FY 2018 budget plan released by Director Mick Mulvaney's OMB. It contains serious errors, including double-counting revenues from feedback of the tax cuts and politically determined and unsupported gross domestic product growth estimates, in an attempt to back up the administration's poor policy choices.⁴⁸

Recently, nonpartisan analysts have been increasingly under fire from members of Congress and outside partisans who disagree with analyses that do not bear out their claims. Now more than ever, these nonpartisan institutions are critically important both to ensuring that the legislative and executive branches are operating on equal footing and to creating a transparent budget process in which Congress and the public have access to vital information in a timely manner.

To allow for the CBO and the JCT to continue filling this key role, Congress should make sure that these institutions—in addition to Congress' other nonpartisan institutions—are adequately funded and have sufficient time to fully examine the impacts of a bill before it is signed into law, including, where appropriate, the policy impacts of the proposal. Moreover, Congress should work to provide at least a 72-hour windowwith exceptions only for emergency legislation—between the presentation of a score and voting on legislation, allowing Congress and interested parties time to analyze and comment on its effects.

This past year, the CBO's staff provided analysis on a sweeping range of topics including immigration, water rights, health care, and taxes. They produced 740 formal cost estimates, the highest number in a decade, yet still fell short of completing all requests. To accommodate its increasingly important role, the CBO has requested additional funding to hire an 20 additional staff members by 2021. 49 Expanding the institution will be critical to meeting the ever-growing needs of congressional appropriators. Thorough nonpartisan analysis is invaluable and essential to the budget crafting process, so Congress must ensure that these agencies have the support they need to achieve their mission.

Creating neutrality between the tax and budget processes

Taxation and direct spending do not stand on equal footing under the current budget process. This has critical implications for whether legislators choose to pursue policy goals through direct spending or tax expenditures. Tax expenditures are special tax provisions such as exclusions, deductions, deferrals, or credits that benefit certain activities or taxpayers. Since tax expenditures can be economically equivalent to direct government spending, scholars have referred to them as "spending through the tax code," or, as a 2010 Center for American Progress report called them, "IRSadministered spending programs."50

The process scales are currently weighted heavily toward government spending through the tax code as opposed to traditional discretionary and mandatory spending programs. Tax expenditures receive far less scrutiny both during initial consideration and after becoming law, while direct spending measures face substantial scrutiny both during the legislative process and in subsequent legislative sessions when new authorizations or appropriations are necessary to maintain funding for the measure. Tax expenditure items flow through the tax-writing committees, not the committees with expertise in the relevant substantive program areas, such as education or housing. For example, Congress has created a confusing multiplicity of tax breaks for higher education, some of which are poorly targeted toward families who need help paying for college, in addition to direct subsidies such as Pell Grants. Tax expenditures are often included in a much larger tax bill, often as a means to gain member support for the larger measure. Once enacted, there is no process that requires review of a tax expenditure to determine whether it is in fact achieving the intended goal.

Tax expenditure

A tax expenditure is the revenue that the government loses due to special provisions of the tax code such as exclusions, exemptions, deductions, deferrals of tax liability, or tax credits.

The Joint Committee on Taxation and the Treasury Department publish lists of tax expenditures each year, along with their estimated budget cost.

Tax expenditures are economically equivalent to spending. For example, if a company meets certain criteria to qualify for a \$1,000 tax break, it is \$1,000 better off and the U.S. Treasury is \$1,000 worse off; the result is the same as if the government directly provides a \$1,000 subsidy to companies meeting the same criteria.

Examples of major tax expenditures include the research (R&D) tax credit, the mortgage interest deduction, the special lower rate on capital gains and dividends, and the Earned Income Tax Credit.

According to a recent report by researchers Benjamin H. Harris, Eugene Steuerle, and Caleb Quakenbush, "There is no annual review of how Congress spends through the tax code, no program staff dedicated to tax expenditures' administration, no inspector general (IG) for tax expenditures, and no rigorous government evaluation of the effectiveness of most tax breaks."51

A striking example is the tax subsidies for fossil fuels, many of which were enacted decades ago. Now costing the U.S. Treasury Department billions of dollars each year, these tax breaks are completely unnecessary and counterproductive to U.S. climate goals. The weaknesses of the tax legislative process ensure that once put in place, a tax expenditure is extraordinarily difficult to eliminate, especially as powerful lobbies build up to fight back any efforts to do so. The 2017 tax law is a perfect example of this fact. While it was billed as "tax reform," the legislation failed to eliminate many of the fossil fuel tax breaks and dozens of other special-interest tax expenditures.⁵²

The weaknesses of the process result in poor legislative outcomes in other ways too. Members of Congress may develop tortured tax proposals to take advantage of this easier route through the budget process. And due to the structure of tax rates, which increase as income increases, tax expenditures that are structured as exclusions or deductions typically have regressive impacts, providing larger benefits to higher-income taxpayers than to those with lower incomes. In fact, in 2013, the CBO estimated that the wealthiest one-fifth of households would receive more than half the benefit of 10 major tax expenditures, while only 8 percent would go to the lowest quintile.⁵³

Finally, while tax expenditures span almost every function of the budget, there is no process through which the committees responsible for overseeing legislation in those functional areas are required to review tax proposals in their area of oversight. Nor is there a regular process for reviewing the tax and spending sides of the ledger together—for example, to determine whether the array of education spending programs and education tax expenditures are successfully addressing the highest-priority needs in education funding.54

Harris and co-authors identify several promising avenues for systematic oversight and evaluation of tax expenditures. These include regular evaluation within the executive branch, where the Treasury's Office of Tax Policy—if given additional resources would be best situated to study the effectiveness of tax expenditures, in coordination with the OMB and the relevant agencies. Congress' Government Accountability Office evaluates government programs, sometimes including tax expenditures; with additional resources, it can be tasked with more systematic review of tax expenditures. In addition to implementing stronger, more frequent oversight and evaluation of tax expenditures, policymakers should ensure that revenue and spending are put on a level plane in the budget process—including when it comes to any budget enforcement mechanisms such as triggers or sequesters that go into effect automatically when certain fiscal targets are missed. The budget process should be neutral with regard to spending and revenue, and policymakers should be wary of proposals that are slanted in one direction. Sen. Rob Portman (R-OH) introduced one such piece of slanted legislation in 2013, the End Government Shutdowns Act,55 which would have created a process for an automatic CR if the government failed to pass any appropriations or temporary CR bills before the start of the fiscal year. If enacted, the automatic CR would have caused increasingly large cuts to government programs and enactment of fewer appropriations bills. After the fourth year of failed appropriations, overall funding would be 10 percent lower than at the start of the first year, eventually increasing to 26 percent after 10 years. 56 Even if an automatic CR held appropriations levels constant in nominal terms from one year to the next, it would amount to an effective cut in the real value of government services. An automatic CR would be a one-sided cudgel, since tax expenditures and taxes in general would be unaffected. That imbalance would make it more likely that conservatives who want to slash government services would accept the automatic CR or even embrace it. In so doing, the proposal could make it even more difficult for Congress to reach agreement on annual appropriations bills that sensibly address national needs and priorities.

The Balanced Budget Amendment⁵⁷ that the House recently considered but rejected would have a similar effect. The amendment would require an across-the-board cut to spending programs should expenditures exceed revenues. This not only would cause deep cuts to essential government programs such as Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid, but it also would eliminate the possibility of providing needed fiscal stimulus during a recession and in fact would worsen recessions.⁵⁸

To the extent that Congress imposes discipline on itself by implementing policies that are triggered if certain budget goals are not met, those policies should be neutral between tax and spending. Recent sequester mechanisms, including those in the Statutory Pay-As-You-Go Act of 2010 and the Budget Control Act of 2011, only ratchet down spending programs. If Congress designs mechanisms that are designed to force itself to meet certain budget goals, such mechanisms should cut spending and raise revenues alike.59

Eliminating the debt ceiling

The debt ceiling is an antiquated law that could one day trigger a U.S. government default if it continues to be abused, with large, negative repercussions for global financial markets and the U.S. economy. Congress should put an end to the unnecessary uncertainty that comes with raising the debt limit, and instead eliminate the measure altogether. The moment for Congress to make decisions about spending and revenue is when it makes decisions about spending and revenue, not when the bill comes due.

Streamlining the budget process

The timeline for congressional budgeting has almost entirely broken down in recent years. Congress routinely misses appropriations deadlines, setting back agencies in determining their own budgets. It is time to hit reset and establish a more streamlined, front-loaded process. In February, the Convergence Building a Better Budget Process Project—a collaboration of budget experts, advocates, and executives from across the political spectrum—developed a practical proposal for a two-year "Budget Action Plan" that would be negotiated between Congress and the president at the beginning of each Congress. The Budget Action Plan would be considered under rules similar to those that now govern the budget resolutions and reconciliation—that is, debate would be limited, and it would not be subject to Senate filibuster. 60 The plan would serve the basic function of setting topline budget authority levels for each of the two fiscal years of the congressional term. (The Convergence Project also recommends that the Budget Action Plan include increases in the debt limit. As discussed above, CAP believes the debt limit should be eliminated outright.) Appropriations bills would still be developed on an annual basis under current congressional procedures. Two-year budgeting would essentially formalize the habit that Congress has already fallen into in recent years of striking two-year deals on topline budget levels. But formalizing the process and moving it up to the beginning of each Congress would force Congress to make decisions earlier, giving more time for the appropriations process. That, in turn, would make it more likely for Congress to pass appropriations bills on time, allowing agencies to plan appropriately.

Another step toward a more rational—and potentially less partisan—budget process is to eliminate the ritual that has become known as "vote-a-rama" in the Senate. While the CBA provides for certain accelerated processes for budget resolutions, there is no limit to the amount of amendments that can be offered on the Senate floor. As a result, before the Senate passes a budget resolution, it typically engages in a vote-a-rama in which senators offer many amendments. The amendments often lack any actual substance and are simply a vehicle to force the full Senate to cast show votes on certain issues—and often to force members of the other party to cast votes that are substantively meaningless but politically toxic when later misrepresented in campaign ads. The two parties in the Senate engage in a game of chicken, with one party threatening to offer unlimited amendments, the other counter-threatening with their own amendments, and the charade continuing into the wee hours of the night, until senators are finally too tired physically to keep going. Congress should reform the budget process to end the toxic partisan charade of vote-a-rama by limiting the number of amendments that can be offered to the budget resolution, especially on substantively meaningless amendments to create "reserve funds" that have no actual effect.⁶¹

Together, these changes will not guarantee that Congress makes better budget choices—but they would make the budget process more rational, less cumbersome, and potentially less partisan.

Conclusion

The Congressional Budget Act grew out of frustration with a broken budget process. It succeeded in reasserting Congress' prerogative over the federal budget, and it created vitally important institutions for improving the information used in budget decisions. However, while some of the reforms to the budget process looked good on paper, in practice they have been less successful in creating a more transparent, effective, and accountable process for guiding the nation's budget priorities. The failure of these process improvements indicates that process alone cannot address all of the problems plaguing congressional budgeting—some of the issues stem from the erosion of shared norms, resulting in less respect for disinterested expertise, an increase in partisan brinkmanship, and the breakdown of what used to be a shared commitment to improving how government functions.

Still, concrete reforms can make a real difference in the budgeting process. Increasing access to nonpartisan information, eliminating opportunities for brinkmanship and partisan posturing, and increasing transparency and accountability can ensure a process that is more informed, coherent, and effective.

About the authors

Sam Berger is the senior adviser at the Center for American Progress. His areas of expertise include health care policy, government reform, regulatory policy, appropriations, and administrative law. From 2015 to 2017, Berger served as a senior policy adviser at the White House Domestic Policy Council, where his work focused on the Affordable Care Act and Medicaid. From 2010 to 2015, Berger worked at the Office of Management and Budget in various roles, including senior counselor and policy adviser.

Seth Hanlon is a senior fellow at the Center, who focuses on federal tax and budget policy. From 2015 to 2017, Hanlon served as special assistant to the president at the White House National Economic Council. Previously, he served as senior tax counsel on the House Budget Committee Democratic staff, in addition to other staff positions on Capitol Hill.

Galen Hendricks is a special assistant on the Economic Policy team at the Center.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Pablo Alvarez, a former intern with the Economic Policy team at the Center, for his research assistance.

Endnotes

- 1 Tara Golshan, "Republicans launched a systematic attack on the official scorekeepers of their tax bill," Vox, December 4, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/12/1/16721394/republican-reject-jct-score-taxbill; Alan Rappeport and Jim Tankersley, "Treasury Defends Tax Plan Cost With One-Page Analysis," The New York Times, December 11, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/12/11/us/politics/treasury-tax.html.
- 2 Jennifer Rubin, "Schumer is right: The tax bill violates everything John McCain stands for," The Washington Post, November 28, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/blogs/right-turn/wp/2017/11/28/ schumer-is-right-the-tax-bill-violates-everything-johnmccain-stands-for/?utm term=.73071017d51f; Michael J. Graetz, "The 2017 Tax Cuts: How Polarized Politics Produced Precarious Policy." Working Paper 592 (Yale Law School, 2018), available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/ papers.cfm?abstract_id=3157638. See also panelist comments at Center for American Progress, "The Tax Bill: Bad Process, Bad Policy," March 1, 2018, available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/events/2018/02/22/447162/ tax-bill-bad-process-bad-policy/.
- 3 Following the passage of the Congressional Budget Act, there were several other pieces of legislation that attempted to rein in the deficit. In 1985, Congress enacted the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act (BBEDCA) with the goal of balancing the federal budget over five years by putting annual deficit targets in place. If deficit targets were not met in any given year, it would trigger a process of automatic spending cuts called sequestration. The cuts would hit domestic discretionary spending and defense spending equally, while exempting most mandatory spending programs, including Social Security, Medicaid, nutrition assistance, and veterans programs (as well as interest on the debt), and partially exempting others, including Medicare. By 1990, the BBEDCA was replaced by the Budget Enforcement Act, which created new discretionary spending caps with yearly targets, and "pay-as-yougo" (PAYGO) rules requiring deficit-increasing legislation to be offset with either spending reductions or tax increases. The sequestration provisions of the law expired in 2002 but were brought back in 2011 by the Budget Control Act. See Congressional Research Service, "The Budget Control Act: Frequently Asked Questions" (2018), available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R44874.
- 4 For deeper historical background on the development of the CBA, see Allen Schick, The Federal Budget: Politics, Policy, Process, 3rd ed. (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2007), pp. 14-20; Nooree Lee, "Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, Reconsidered" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Law School), available at http://www. law.harvard.edu/faculty/hjackson/BudgetActRevisited_34. pdf (last accessed October 2018).
- 5 John Gilmour, Reconcilable Differences?: Congress, the Budget Process, and the Deficit (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1990), p. 32, available at https://books. google.com/books?id=N60wDwAAQBAJ&lpg=PA32&ot s=Ap -vjbZ0P&dq=%E2%80%9CThe%20Seven-Year%20 Budget%20War%22%20schick&pg=PA30#v=onepage&q &f=false.
- 6 CQ Press Library, "Budget Reform Sidetracked Anti-Impoundment Bill," available at http://library.cqpress. com/cqalmanac/document.php?id=cqal73-1228145 (last accessed October 2018). Originally in CQ Almanac 1973, 29th ed., pp. 252-262 (Congressional Quarterly, 1974).
- 7 University of California, Berkeley, Regional Oral History Office, "Slaying the Dragon of Debt: Fiscal Policy and Politics from 1970 to the Present: 1974 Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act," available at http://vm136.lib. berkeley.edu/BANC/ROHO/projects/debt/budgetcontrolact.html (last accessed October 2018).

- 8 Ibid.
- 9 U.S. Senate Committee on the Budget, "Committee History: A Report" (2006), available at https://www.budget.senate. gov/imo/media/doc/BudgetCommitteeHistory2.pdf.
- 10 Congressional Budget Office, "An Introduction to the Congressional Budget Office" (2016), available at https://www. cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/2016-IntroToCBO.pdf.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 John Dumbrell, "Strengthening the Legislative Power of the Purse: The Origins of the 1974 Budgetary Reforms in the U.S. Congress," Public Administration (1980).
- 13 Peter G. Peterson Foundation, "40 Years and Counting: The Independent and Effective Congressional Budget Office" (2015), available at http://www.pgpf.org/budgetbasics/40-years-and-counting-the-independent-andeffective-congressional-budget-office.
- 14 C-SPAN, "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Sean Spicer," March 8, 2017, available at https://www.c-span.org/ video/?425102-1/white-house-budget-office-plans-releasehealth-care-bill-cost-estimate; Jim Tankersley, "Republicans Sought to Undercut an Unfavorable Analysis of the Tax Plan," The New York Times, December 4, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/12/04/us/politics/republicansjoint-committee-on-taxation-estimate.html.
- 15 Lee, "Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, Reconsidered."
- 16 Following the passage of the CBA, the Supreme Court ruled in Train v. City of New York that notwithstanding passage of the CBA, President Nixon's use of impoundment to withhold large sums of appropriated dollars was already an overreach of power. See Cornell Law School, "Train v. City of New York," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ supremecourt/text/420/35 (last accessed July 2018).
- 17 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "IMPOUNDMENT CONTROL ACT: Use and Impact of Rescission Procedures: Statement of Gary L. Kepplinger," GAO/T-OGC-99-56, Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Legislative and Budget Process, Committee on Rules, House of Representatives, July 1999, available at http://www.gao.gov/archive/1999/ og99056t.pdf.
- 18 U.S. Senate, "Riddick's Senate Procedure: Precedents and Practices: Congressional Rules and Procedures" (1992), pp. 101-128, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ GPO-RIDDICK-1992/pdf/GPO-RIDDICK-1992-34.pdf.
- 19 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: Introduction to the Federal Budget Process" (2016), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/policy-basicsintroduction-to-the-federal-budget-process.
- 20 Brendan Mochoruk and Louise Sheiner, "The Hutchins Center Explains: Budget Resolutions," Brookings Institution, March 26, 2015, available at https://www.brookings.edu/ blog/up-front/2015/03/26/the-hutchins-center-explainsbudget-resolutions/.
- 21 The CBA requires a minimum budget window of five fiscal years, but in 1996, the CBO shifted to a 10-year window, which has since been the norm. See Congressional Budget Office, "The Economic and Budget Outlook: Fiscal Years 1996-2000" (1995); Robert McClelland, "Why We Should Stick With a 10-Year Budget Window," Tax Policy Center, August 9, 2017, available at https://www.taxpolicycenter. org/taxvox/why-we-should-stick-10-year-budget-window.

.....

- 22 Convergence Center for Policy Resolution, "Convergence Building a Better Budget Process" (2018), available at http://www.convergencepolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/B3P-Report-Final_4.18.18.pdf.
- 23 Bill Heniff Jr., "Congressional Budget Resolutions: Historical Information" (Washington, Congressional Research Service, 2015), available at https://www.senate.gov/ CRSpubs/079ea4a5-491d-4ff0-933d-1e2eca3a4284.pdf.
- 24 Ibid.; A concurrent resolution setting forth the congressional budget for the United States Government for fiscal year 2017 and setting forth the appropriate budgetary levels for fiscal years 2018 through 2026, S.Con.Res.3, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Congress.gov, 2017), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-concurrent-resolution/3; Establishing the congressional budget for the United States Government for fiscal year 2018 and setting forth the appropriate budgetary levels for fiscal years 2019 through 2027, H.Con.Res.71, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Congress.gov, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/ house-concurrent-resolution/71.
- 25 Megan S. Lynch, "The Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 and an FY2019 Budget Resolution" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at https://fas.org/sgp/ crs/misc/R45157.pdf.
- 26 Kevin R. Kosar, "Is it time to rethink the congressional budget resolution?", Brookings Institution FixGov blog, April 15, 2015, available at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ fixgov/2015/04/15/is-it-time-to-rethink-the-congressionalbudget-resolution/.
- 27 Eric Pianin, "How the Budget Reconciliation Process Works," National Public Radio, January 21, 2010, available at http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story. php?storyId=122816822.
- 28 Bill Heniff Jr., "The Budget Reconciliation Process: The Senate's 'Byrd Rule'" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2016), available at https://www.senate.gov/ CRSpubs/95a2a72a-83f0-4a19-b0a8-5911712d3ce2.pdf.
- 29 See the remarks of Sen. Robert C. Byrd in the Congressional Record, daily edition (October 24, 1985), p. S14032.
- 30 Schick, The Federal Budget: Politics, Policy, Process, 3rd ed., Box 6-2, pp. 148-149.
- 31 Emily Horton, "The Legacy of the 2011 and 2003 'Bush' Tax Cuts" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/federaltax/the-legacy-of-the-2001-and-2003-bush-tax-cuts.
- 32 Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Reconciliation 101" (2016), available at http://www.crfb.org/papers/ reconciliation-101.
- 33 David Reich and Richard Kogan, "Introduction to Budget Reconciliation" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at https://www.cbpp. org/research/federal-budget/introduction-to-budgetreconciliation.
- 34 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: Introduction to the Federal Budget Process."
- 35 Andrew Glass, "Budget and Impoundment Act Becomes Law, July 12, 1974," Politico, July 12, 2017, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2017/07/12/ budget-and-impoundment-control-act-becomes-lawjuly-12-1974-240372.
- 36 House of Representatives Committee on Rules, Democrats, "The Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974," available at https://archives-democrats-rules.house.gov/Archives/jcoc2y.htm (last accessed October 2018).

- 37 Drew DeSilver, "Congress has long struggled to pass spending bills on time," Pew Research Center Fact Tank, January 16, 2018, available at http://www.pewresearch. org/fact-tank/2018/01/16/congress-has-long-struggled-topass-spending-bills-on-time/.
- 38 Lee, "Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, Reconsidered."
- 39 Edwin L. Dale Jr., "Can Congress at last control," The New York Times, August 22, 1976, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1976/08/22/archives/can-congress-at-last-control-the-given-the-new-congressional-budget.html?_r=1.
- 40 C-SPAN, "Fiscal Year 2018 Budget Markup, Part 1," July 19, 2017, available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?431464-1/house-budget-committee-marks-budgetresolution&start=6270.
- 41 Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "The FY 2018 House Budget and Budget Gimmicks," August 4, 2017, available at http://www.crfb.org/papers/fy-2018-housebudget-and-budget-gimmicks.
- 42 Ibid. In addition, the final budget resolution agreed upon by the House and Senate for FY 2018 did not provide an honest accounting of the eventual tax legislation. It allowed for \$1.5 trillion of revenue losses from "tax reform" over the budget window, but the bill's authors' manipulated the tax bill's official cost within the budget window—holding it under \$1.5 trillion—by providing that numerous tax cuts would expire after 2025 and that certain tax increases would be delayed for several years.
- 43 Congressional Research Service, "Federal Funding Gaps: A Brief Overview," available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/ product/pdf/RS/RS20348 (last accessed October 2018).
- 44 Investopedia, "2011 U.S. Debt Ceiling Crisis," available at https://www.investopedia.com/terms/1/2011-debtceiling-crisis.asp (last accessed October 2018).
- 45 Wharton University of Pennsylvania Knowledge @ Wharton, "The Federal Budget Showdown: Will Congress Raise the Debt Ceiling?", August 3, 2017, available at http:// knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/budget-debtceiling-crisis/.
- 46 Scott Lilly, "Congress Shouldn't Raise the 'Debt Limit'—It Should Repeal It," Center for American Progress, October 15, 2013, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/news/2013/10/15/77162/congressshouldnt-raise-the-debt-limit-it-should-repeal-it/.
- 47 Michael Madowitz, "What Should We Expect if the United States Defaults?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2013/10/10/76713/whatshould-we-expect-if-the-united-states-defaults-2/.
- 48 Michael Grunwald, "Trump's Budget Scam," Politico Magazine, May 23, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ magazine/story/2017/05/23/trump-budget-scam-215183.
- 49 Keith Hall, "CBO's Appropriation Request for Fiscal Year 2019," Testimony before the Subcommittee on the Legislative Branch Committee on Appropriations, April 25 2018, available at https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/115thcongress-2017-2018/reports/53763-fy19-appropriationrequest.pdf.
- 50 Betsey Stevenson and Justin Wolfers, "Tax System Is America's Biggest Spender," Brookings Institution, April 17, 2012, available at https://www.brookings.edu/ opinions/tax-system-is-americas-biggest-spender/; Lily Batchelder and Eric Toder, "Government Spending Undercover" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2010), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2010/04/13/7580/governmentspending-undercover/.

- 51 Benjamin H. Harris, Eugene Steuerle, and Caleb Quakenbush, "Evaluating Tax Expenditures: Introducing Oversight Into Spending Through the Tax Code" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2018), available at https://www.urban.org/ sites/default/files/publication/98742/evaluating_tax_expenditures_introducing_oversight_into_spending_ through_the_tax_code_0.pdf.
- 52 Alexandra Thornton, "Broken Promises: More Special Interest Breaks and Loopholes Under the New Tax Law" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2018/03/01/447401/broken-promisesspecial-interest-breaks-loopholes-new-tax-law/.
- 53 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Major Tax Expenditures in the Individual Income Tax System" (2013), available at https://www.cbo.gov/publication/43768.
- 54 Susan M. Dynarski and Judith Scott-Clayton, "The Tax Benefits for Education Don't Increase Education," Brookings Institution, April 26, 2018, available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-tax-benefits-for-education-dontincrease-education/.
- 55 End Government Shutdowns Act, S. 29, 113 Cong. 1 sess. (Congress.gov, 2013), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/29/text.
- 56 Richard Kogan, "Portman Proposal for Automatic Continuing Resolutions Would Impede Appropriations Process and Could Produce Very Deep Funding Cuts" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2013), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/portman-proposal-forautomatic-continuing-resolutions-would-impede-appropriations-process.

- 57 Proposing a balanced budget amendment to the Constitution of the United States., H.J.Res.2, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Congress. gov, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/115th-congress/house-joint-resolution/2.
- 58 Seth Hanlon and Alex Rowell, "The Balanced-Budget Amendment Threatens Americans' Health Care, Social Security, and Jobs," Center for American Progress, April 11, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/news/2018/04/11/449429/balancedbudget-amendment-threatens-americans-health-caresocial-security-jobs/.
- 59 In addition, as with the sequestration provision set in place by the BBEDCA—and later the Budget Enforcement Act and the BCA-programs benefiting low-income individuals should be exempted from spending cuts.
- 60 Convergence Center for Policy Resolution, "Convergence Building a Better Budget Process."
- 61 See, for example, Molly E. Reynolds, "Considering the budget resolution in the Senate: Challenges and consequences of reform" (Washington: Center for Effective Public Management at Brookings, 2017), available at https:// www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/ gs_20170511_budget-resolutions_paper.pdf.

Our Mission

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

